
Minutes 

 

SEMINOLE STATE COLLEGE  

BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING 

February 15, 2018 

 

 

I. Call to Order 

 

The Seminole State College Board of Regents’ regular monthly meeting was called to order 

at 1:00 p.m. in the Enoch Kelly Haney Center Board Room. 

 

II. Roll Call of Members 
 

Roll call was conducted.  Regents present were: Cain, Morgan, Donaho, Sheffield, Hyden 

and McQuiston. 

 

III. Introduction of Guests 

 

President Reynolds introduced visitors, administrators, faculty and staff present at the 

meeting.  Special recognition was given to members of the Language Arts and Humanities 

Division.  Members present were:  Christal Knowles, Jenny Wilson, Jessica Isaacs, Mindy 

Choate, Kelli McBride, Justin Yates and John Bolander.  Special recognition was also 

given to Gavin Winchester, member of the President’s Leadership Class.   

 

IV. Minutes 

 

There being no additions or corrections to the minutes of the regular meeting held January 

18, 2018; Regent Morgan made a motion to approve the minutes as written and Regent 

Donaho seconded the motion.  This motion was approved unanimously. 

 

V. Communications to the Board 

 

Financial Report – Mr. David Koehn of Crawford and Associates, presented a review of 

the College’s revenue and expenses through January 31, 2018 in the absence of a Vice 

President for Fiscal Affairs.  Regent Donaho made a motion to approve the Financial 

Report as presented and Regent Sheffield seconded the motion.  This item was approved 

unanimously. 

 

 Purchases over $15,000 for December   

 Seminole Chemical Supply $26,350.00 Pool Filter 

 Land Home Specialties $89,912.40 Microbiology Lab Renovations 

 

VI. Hearing of Delegations 

 

None   
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VII. President’s Report 

 

President Reynolds discussed items under the President’s Report and the Business portion 

of the agenda by utilizing a PowerPoint presentation. (See enclosed copy of the PowerPoint 

presentation.) 

 

Personnel Update – President Reynolds informed the Board members that Rick Hanson, 

Information Technology Technician has submitted a letter of intent to retire at the end of 

the year. 

 

Campus Activities– President Reynolds told Board members about several recent and 

upcoming campus activities.  These were: 

 

- Upward Bound held an academic workshop on campus for 142 students 

- The PLC students toured the Children’s Hospital at OU Medical Center 

- The Trojan Baseball Kick-off Banquet was held February 3rd 

- SSC students attended an OU Basketball game in Norman 

- The Seminole Chamber of Commerce honored two SSC employees – Carmen 

Hutchins was selected as the Support Staff of the Month and Emily Carpenter was 

selected as the Faculty Member of the Month 

- The “Peek Into Engineering” OSRHE program received funding for this year but 

was cut over 50% in its funding amount 

- PLC member Gavin Winchester addressed the Board members and spoke to them 

about his selection as the Nigh Institute Scholar 

- Senator Roger Thompson (R-Okemah) was honored by the Oklahoma State 

Regents for Higher Education  

- SSC students, faculty, staff and community supporters attended the Higher 

Education Day at the Capitol 

- President Reynolds updated the Board on the developments with the Higher 

Education Task Force 

- President Reynolds showed the Board members a concurrent classes promotion 

video featuring Miles Piersall, SSC student that took concurrent classes in high 

school 

- President Reynolds told the Board about several large donations that have been 

made to the SSC Educational Foundation 

 

Upcoming Events – President Reynolds informed the Board members of several upcoming 

events.  These were: free flu shots on campus, the SSC Educational Foundation 

Recognition Banquet on April 26th, and a visit to campus from former Belle player Simone 

Edwards in March.  President Reynolds also spoke to the Board members about an 

upcoming item regarding the awarding of emeritus status for the March Board meeting.   
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VIII. Business  

 

Approval of Revision to Board Policy II-6-1– President Reynolds presented the Board 

with information about some minor revisions to Board Policy II-6-1 regarding 

administrative evaluation.  These minor adjustments would align the evaluation procedure 

with the current policy.  President Reynolds recommended approval of these revisions. 

Regent Sheffield made a motion to approve the revisions as presented and Regent 

McQuiston seconded this motion. This motion was approved unanimously. 

 

Approval of Revision to Board Policy II-6-3– President Reynolds presented the Board 

with information about some minor revisions to Board Policy II-6-3 regarding classified 

evaluation.  These minor adjustments would move the classified staff evaluation to the 

same time period as other campus evaluations.  President Reynolds recommended approval 

of these revisions. Regent Hyden made a motion to approve the revisions as presented and 

Regent Morgan seconded this motion. This motion was approved unanimously. 

 

Approval of Revisions to Board Policy II-6-11 – President Reynolds presented the Board 

with revisions to Board Policy II-6-11 regarding academic rank.  These changes would 

alter wording to reflect the intention and importance of the awarding of tenure by stating 

after 10 years of service and being awarded tenure, faculty can acquire the title “professor.”  

Regent Sheffield made a motion to approve the changes as presented and Regent Morgan 

seconded this motion.  This motion was approved unanimously. 

 

Approval of Revisions to Board Policy II-4-1 – President Reynolds presented the Board 

with revisions to Board Policy II-4-1 regarding General Policies Regarding Personnel.  

These changes will clarify the probationary period for incoming faculty.  President 

Reynolds recommended approval of these revisions.  Regents Hyden made a motion to 

approve the changes as presented and Regent Sheffield seconded this motion.  This motion 

was approved unanimously. 

 

Motion to Enter into Executive Session to discuss the hiring of a Vice President for 

Fiscal Affairs –The Board retired into executive session to discuss the hiring of a Vice 

President for Fiscal Affairs.  Regent Hyden made a motion to enter into executive session 

and Regent Morgan seconded this motion.  Roll call was as follows: Morgan, yes; Donaho, 

yes; Sheffield, yes; Hyden, yes; McQuiston, yes; and Cain, yes. 

 

Motion to Enter into Open Session – Regent Morgan made a motion to enter back into 

open session and Regent McQuiston seconded this motion.  Roll call was as follows: 

Morgan, yes; Donaho, yes; Sheffield, yes; Hyden, yes; McQuiston, yes; and Cain, yes. 

 

Approval of hiring Tony Crouch as Vice President for Fiscal Affairs – Regent Morgan 

commended Dr. Tom Mills, Courtney Jones and the hiring committee on a job well done.  

Regent Sheffield made a motion to hire Tony Crouch as the Vice President for Fiscal 

Affairs and Regent Hyden seconded this motion.  Roll call was as follows: Morgan, yes; 

Donaho, yes; Sheffield, yes; Hyden, yes; McQuiston, yes; and Cain, yes. 
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IX. Adjournment 

 

There being no further business or discussion the meeting was adjourned at 1:58 p.m. 

 

                   

Bryan Cain, Chair                                    

































Seminole State College 
Trojan Baseball Coach Search 

 
 

Search Committee: 
Mike St. John, Chair/Athletic Director 
Rita Story-Schell, Head Coach/Women’s Basketball 
Kenneth Crawford, Director of Tournament and Events Recruitment 
Christal Knowles, Division Chair/Language Arts and Humanities Division 
Brad Schatzel, Division Chair/Business and Education Division 
Toni Wittmann, Administrative Assistant for Student Affairs 
David Maschino, Trojan Alumni, Founder - NFP Corporate Benefits 
Ronnie Williamson, Upward Bound Coordinator/Math& Science I 
 

 

Advisory Committee: 
Regent Ryan Franklin, Former MLB Pitcher – St. Louis Cardinals 
Regent Curtis Morgan, Owner Tiger Trucks 
Melvin Moran, Owner Moran Oil Enterprises 
Roy Sisco, Owner Seminole Ford, SSC Educational Foundation Trustee 
Jim Hardin, SSC Educational Foundation Trustee 
Brooke Case, Kinslow Sonic Group, SSC Educational Foundation Trustee 
Hope Pickering, Co-owner TS&H Shirt Co., Booster Club President 
James Martin, Trojan Baseball Interim Head Coach 
 

 

Timeline for Hiring Baseball Coach 

March 2 – Position Announcement Posted 

March 4 – Newspaper Advertisements Begin 

March 27 – Date for Best Consideration of Applications 

March 29 – April 5 - Review and Scoring of Applicants by Search Committee  

Week of April 9 – Interviews of Top Candidates by Search Committee followed by Meetings 
with Vice President for Student Affairs 

Week of April 16 – Top Candidates Recommended to President; Top Candidates Met Advisory 
Committee 

Week of April 23 – Offer Extended to Top Candidate 





Mikayla Akers Jamie Doud 

Rebecca Nolte 

Natalie O’Dell 

Theran Hernandez 

Rachel Stafford LaDonna Norman 

Chris Moore Rayneta Manwarin Sassy Lindley 

Melanie Rinehart Shelly Pogue 

Heath McGaha Lauren Manhalter 

Joanne Kovac-Roberts Keisha Coulter Bill Haney 

Chris Lindley 

Larry Church 

Cama Watts Nicolas Pedregon 



Seminole State College 
FINANCIAL AID NEWS 

 
 
 

From: Melanie Rinehart  
Sent: Friday, March 2, 2018 7:39 AM 
To: Lana Reynolds <l.reynolds@sscok.edu>; Bill Knowles <b.knowles@sscok.edu> 
Cc: Edith Cathey <e.cathey@sscok.edu>; Kristen Bean <K.Bean@sscok.edu>; Caitlin Brown 
<C.Brown@sscok.edu> 
Subject: 2015 DRAFT SSC Cohort Default Rate 
 
Good morning! 
 
I get to begin another morning with great news!  I just received our draft default rate for 2015 
and it is 9.1!!! Just for point of reference, the 2011 rate was 28, the 2013 rate was 14.2. So just 
4 years ago we were at the point of being in trouble (at 30 you are required to submit 
additional paperwork) and now we are below 10! 
 
This is the first time in my career I’ve been at a school that is below 10. Of course this is just the 
draft so it’s not official yet. The official will come out in March. I fully expect for our actual rate 
to be the same or very close to the same. 
 
The email below is what I sent last year to explain why our rate is dropping. I have to say that 
we haven’t really done much different this year than last, but we do continue to focus on the 
areas I outlined last year. We are working on expanding our outreach with social media, but 
that is still in its infancy and wouldn’t have contributed to the 15 rate. However, I fully expect it 
to help lower the rate in future years. 
 
Again, I cannot stress enough that it is the ladies of our department that makes things like this 
happen. We truly have the best staff in the Financial Assistance department! Additionally, we 
appreciate and thank the both of you for all of the support you give to our department! 
 
Sincerely, 
Melanie Rinehart 
Director of Financial Assistance 
Seminole State College 
405-382-9247 
 

 
- Continued on Back – 

 



From: Melanie Rinehart  
Sent: Wednesday, March 8, 2017 7:29 AM 
To: Jim Utterback <j.utterback@sscok.edu>; Lana Reynolds <l.reynolds@sscok.edu>; Braden Brown 
<b.brown@sscok.edu> 
Subject: 2014 SSC Cohort Default Rate 
 
Good morning all! 
 
I’m happy to begin the morning with a great update. Our 2014 default rate is 11.4, which is down 2.8 
points from our 2013 rate of 14.2. The 2014 rate consists of students who entered loan repayment in 
2014 and who also defaulted on their loan payments in 2014, 2015 and/or 2016. 
 
We are attributing this success to the following: 

1) We switched default prevention providers in 2016. We have had more communication with USA 
Funds and feel like that they are more focused on our students and default prevention than the 
previous company. 

2) In 2014 Justin began hosting informational seminars on campus to better educate our students 
about loans and to stress the importance of contacting the servicers if a payment cannot be 
made. We have ramped up these efforts. In 2015 and 2016 (and will continue on), we did 
informational sessions for PASS, Freshman Seminar, SSS/STEM and Upward Bound. In 2017 we 
have plans to expand our FAFSA Days event to include informational seminars that will be open 
to all students. 

3) Also in 2014, Justin noticed that we were not communicating about Exit Counseling to 
graduating/withdrawing students. Exit Counseling is an online counseling course provided by the 
DOE that educates loan borrowers about repayment, interest rates and servicers. He began 
sending notices to students and we have continued these efforts, as well as made physical Exit 
Counseling pamphlets available to students. 

4) Lastly, in 2015 we revamped our in-office process for students who are withdrawing. We have 
taken a more hands-on approach and now a specialists counsels every student who notifies us 
that they are going to withdraw verses just simply signing their withdrawal form. We go over 
what aid they have, the immediate consequences of their withdraw and the long-term 
consequences. We have even been able to win some students back through this process and 
kept them in their class which we consider a bigger victory than the reduction in our default 
rate. 

 
As always, I thank the ladies of the Financial Aid Department for their continued dedication to our 
students and consistent desire to improve our efforts. They have obviously been paramount in #2-4 
listed above. 
 
Many thanks and Happy Wednesday! 

Melanie Rinehart, MBA 
Director of Financial Assistance  
2701 Boren Blvd 

P.O. Box 351 

Seminole, OK 74868 

Office: 405.382.9717 
Fax: 405.382.9579 

mailto:j.utterback@sscok.edu
mailto:l.reynolds@sscok.edu
mailto:b.brown@sscok.edu


 

POLICY NUMBER:  II-6-2 

 

 

FACULTY EVALUATION (IP) 

 

Division Chair Evaluation of Faculty 

Divisional Chairpersons will complete and forward to the Vice President for Academic 

Affairs, an evaluation of each faculty member within their divisions by in February 1 of 

each year. 

 

The evaluation process calls for the completion of a Performance Evaluation Form by the 

Divisional Chairperson Chairs which addresses the faculty member’s professional 

performance during the preceding calendar year (January — December).  New faculty 

members will be evaluated only on fall semester performance.  The Divisional 

Chairspserson will discuss the evaluation with each individual faculty member and both 

will sign and date the Performance Evaluation Form. 

 

The annual performance evaluation will serve the dual function of assisting the individual 

faculty in his professional development planning and the institution in its efforts to ensure 

quality instruction for its students. 

 

Divisional Cchairpersons will evaluate new adjunct faculty at least once through 

classroom visitation either in person or through a full-time faculty member assigned that 

task by the chairperson. 

 

Student Evaluation of Faculty 

The Faculty Senate and administration of Seminole State College believes that periodical 

student evaluations of faculty are positive and vital steps for an institution to undertake.  

The primary goal of student evaluations of faculty is to promote the professional 

development of faculty. Thus, the faculty have agreed to administer the student/instructor 

evaluations using the guidelines listed below. 

 

The evaluations may include subjective and objective portions. The subjective and 

objective content of the evaluation instrument will be reviewed each year by the 

Assessment of Student Learning Committee (ASLC). In the event the ASLC recommends 

changes to the evaluation, the ASLC will make such recommendations to the Division 

Chair Council (DCC) for consideration. The DCC may choose to reject the 

recommendations, forward them to the Administrative Council (AC) as is, or forward 

them to the AC with modifications. Only changes to the evaluation instrument approved 

by the AC will be put into use. 

 

The exact timing, mechanism, and number of instructor classes evaluated will be 

determined by the SSC administration in consultation with the DCC and ASLC. At a 

minimum, this mechanism will include a consultation between the instructor and the 

Division Chair to review the results of student evaluations and construct a strategy for the 



 

continued professional growth of the instructor. These consultations will occur after the 

conclusion of the semester in which the evaluations were administered and the anonymity 

of the students will be vigilantly protected. The results of the student evaluations may be 

used as part of the faculty performance evaluation process. 

 

During each fall semester, faculty will provide Instructor Evaluation Forms to at least one 

of their classes for completion by students.  Faculty who are employed at mid-year will 

distribute these forms in the spring semester.  To maintain confidentiality of student 

responses, the students will not be asked to sign the form and the completed forms shall 

be delivered in a sealed envelope to the Vice President for Academic Affairs by a 

designated student immediately following the class’ completion of the evaluation form. 

 

The completed evaluations will be processed as follows: 

1.  The subjective portion of the evaluation will be removed from the form and 

routed to the appropriate instructor at the end of the semester. 

2.  The objective portion of the evaluation will be summarized for each instructor 

and the results routed to the appropriate Division Chairperson who will make 

the results available to the appropriate faculty member. 

3.  The original objective portion of the evaluation will be maintained by the 

President for Academic Affairs for one year. 

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

DATE OF ADOPTION:            LEGAL REFERENCE: 

REVISION DATE(S): February 15, 2018 

 

RELATED ADMINISTRATIVE RULES AND REGULATIONS:    

             



Request to award honorary Emeritus status to five former employees: 

SSC Policy on Emeritus status states that the Seminole State College Board of 

Regents, at its discretion, may honor recommendations of the President granting 

retired faculty, administrators, or professional staff members emeritus status after 

retirement.  In evaluating candidates for this honorary status, consideration may 

be given to length of service, special recognitions and activities, and similar items 

related to performance. 
 

 

Katherine Benton (1998 – 2016)   

Benton served in higher education for almost 30 years – 18 of those years 

at SSC. She began in the Talent Search Program in 1998. She also worked 

as Director of Financial Aid and then Director of Enrollment Management 

before assuming the position of Vice President of Fiscal Affairs. She holds 

a Bachelor of Arts in Human Resource Counseling and a Master of Arts in 

Human Resource Administration, both from East Central University. 

 

 

Larry Birdwell (1997 – 2010)   

Birdwell served SSC for over 12 years as a Mathematics Instructor. He 

holds a bachelor’s degree in math and physics from East Central 

University and a master’s degree in math from Oklahoma State 

University. Birdwell previously served as a geophysicist for 20 years with 

Oryx Energy Company.  He has also served as Assistant Director and 

Chief Engineer for the “Peek Into Engineering” summer youth academy. 

 

 

Marie Dawson (1998 – 2015)  

Dawson taught speech and communication courses for 20 years as a full-

time faculty member and seven years as an adjunct instructor at SSC. On 

campus, she served as Faculty Senate President, Faculty Welfare 

Committee Chair, Assistant Division Chair, Coordinator for the Language 

Arts and Humanities Speech Communication faculty and sponsor for the 

Native American Student Association. 

 

 



 

Kathy Hoover (1980 – 1983, 1987 – 1988, 1989 – 2015)  

Hoover served SSC for 31 years. She was responsible for 10 federal 

grants and two state-administered grants. She wrote nine of the 10 

federal grants currently at the College. She was responsible for ensuring 

that the College’s grant programs were in compliance with the required 

regulations and guidelines. She also wrote the FEMA grant to help fund 

the safe room in the new Dan and Andrea Boren Center on campus.  

 

 

Kelly Kirk (1976 – 2015)  

Kirk served SSC for 40 years. He worked as a faculty member and 

chairman of the Art Department and was also chair of the Language and 

Humanities Division for over 12 years. Kirk has been involved with the 

College’s Global Studies Program for many years and has organized and 

chaperoned approximately 25 trips, including visits to Egypt, China, 

Australia, New Zealand, Germany, Greece and France. 
 

 


